OAKLAND UNIVERSITY

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

WORKING SESSION AGENDUM ITEM

September 14, 2005
ANNUAL ENERGY REPORT – FISCAL YEAR 2005
Division/Department:  Finance and Administration

Background Information:  
The University’s Facilities Management department provides the Board with an annual energy review that details the entire campus utility usage and costs, both historical and projected.
FY2005 Report:

Utility consumption increased in FY05 by a modest 4.1% in electricity and 5.8% in natural gas, but overall utility costs increased by 17.7%, or $662,000.  This figure correlates well with the estimated 17% increase reported in last year’s Energy Report.

The vast majority of this increase was due to a 26.3% increase in the electric rate (dollars per kWhr).  Oakland University’s venture into the electrical Retail Open Access market expired in August of 2004, losing the substantial savings that had been enjoyed for the previous 24 month period.  Additionally, the Michigan Public Service Commission ruled in a significant rate case (U-13808), effectively increasing our Detroit Edison electric rate by 7%.

Natural gas cost and usage both increased a modest 6.2% and 5.8%, respectively, for FY05 as compared to the previous year.

For the current fiscal year, FY06, the overall budget was increased by 8.2%.  The budget includes utility expenses as well as some operational expenses.  Estimates for FY06 utility expenditures are for a 7.1% increase over FY05.  Our present FY06 utility budget will cover this increase, and no further funding will be required.
All energy markets have risen substantially in recent months.  Natural gas trading continues to be volatile and on the rise.  As of August 23, 2005, natural gas prices on the New York Mercantile Exchange are at an all time historical high at nearly $11.00 per million BTU for winter contracts.  Although the forward looking gas purchase strategy has protected the University from significant cost increase for FY05 and FY06, future purchases if made in today’s market conditions will increase the FY07 budget by over $850,000 (gas only).

Lastly, a second energy services agreement, which proposes to tackle approximately 50 deferred maintenance and energy savings projects, is being scheduled for presentation to the Board of Trustees.  Only a modest amount of energy savings potential was found due to our relatively new and efficient campus.

Previous Board Action:  

FY04 Annual Energy Report was presented to the Board on September 15, 2004.
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Budgetary Implications:  

Increasing utility rates and the end of the electric Retail Open Access program resulted in increased overall expenditures for FY05 of $662,000 as compared to FY04.  FY06 is projected to increase an additional 7.1%, or $310,000.  However, if the present state of energy markets does not ease, future purchase of natural gas, combined with modest increases in electric and water cost, may result in an additional $1M for FY07 as compared to FY06 (a 21.3% increase).
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